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A MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT

Dear Graduate Student:

As the president of Caldwell College, | am very pleased to share with you this catalog
which provides both useful information and many exciting features of our graduate
programs, including our doctoral program in Applied Behavior Analysis, the only
such doctoral program in the State of New Jersey.

Caldwell College’s Office of Graduate Studies is devoted to meeting the unique
needs of adult learners. We offer flexible schedules, distance learning, accelerated
programs and personal advising that enable adults to balance their family and career
responsibilities while pursuing their educations.

Our faculty, administration and staff are committed to providing an environment for
success for graduate students.

Caldwell College was founded in 1939 by the Sisters of St. Dominic of Caldwell. It
is through the lens of our Catholic Dominican tradition that we focus on the worth of
each individual student. It is also through that same lens that we help our students to
pursue truth in whatever discipline they choose to study.

At Caldwell, we have a beautiful campus, just 20 miles from New York City. A
campus-wide parking system is available. Of special note is the availability of
on-campus housing for graduate students. Dominican Hall is our state-ofthe-art
apartment style residence hall featuring contemporary suites and wireless internet
access. Our students also enjoy our $8.2 million student activities and
recreation/fitness center and newly renovated dining facilities.

Why not take the first step and see how you can make graduate study “work” in your
life? Contact the Office of Graduate Studies to meet with an admissions advisor
regarding graduate study, or contact the faculty coordinator of the graduate program
that interests you.

Choosing to pursue graduate work at this time in your life and at this time in our world
is a very wise decision on your part and one from which you will benefit for the rest
of your career and throughout your life. Invest in your future through graduate study
at Caldwell College!

Best wishes,

Nancy H. Blattner, Ph.D., OPA

President



Mission Statement

Founded in 1939 by the Sisters of Saint Dominic, Caldwell College promotes
intellectual, spiritual, and aesthetic growth to a diverse population and welcomes all
cultures and faith traditions. Inspired by St. Dominic de Guzman and our Catholic
heritage, we make a difference in the lives of our students and prepare them through
the liberal arts and professional studies to think critically, pursue truth, and contribute
to a just society.

Origins

While one of the youngest of the many Dominican colleges and universities
throughout the world, Caldwell College is intimately linked to the eighthundred-year
history and spirit of the Dominican Order, a worldwide community of preachers,
scholars and educators which traces its origins fo thirteenth century France. This
Order had its beginnings in an age not unlike the present day, a time of unrest and
transition in the social, economic, moral and intellectual spheres. Dedicated to the
pursuit of truth, the Order has found itself, since its inception, at the heart of higher
education, and its climate of study and prayer has produced such scholars as Thomas
Aquinas, social reformers like Catherine of Sienna, artists like Fra Angelico, and
scientists like Albert the Great. This inherited integration of the arts, humanities, and
sciences with the deepest expression of the contemplative and creative spirit of men
and women forms the basis of the educational philosophy of Caldwell College.




History and Accreditation

Caldwell College was founded as a Catholic liberal arts college by the Sisters of
Saint Dominic under the leadership of Mother M. Joseph Dunn, O.P., with the
approval of the Most Reverend Thomas Joseph Walsh, Archbishop of Newark, who
became its first president. Nancy H. Blattner, Ph.D., became Caldwell College’s
eighth and current president in July of 2009.

Caldwell College was incorporated on August 10, 1939, as an institution of higher
learning for women under the laws of the State of New Jersey and empowered to
grant degrees. In 1952, Caldwell College received full accreditation from the
Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and
Schools. Caldwell College has maintained this accreditation, which was recently
reaffirmed in 2005 when the Commission commended the institution for the quality
of its comprehensive self-study report and for its “remarkable” achievements.

In 1974, Caldwell College became the first institution in New Jersey to award the
B.A. in Fine Art (B.F.A.). In 1979, Caldwell College became one of the few institutions
in the state to offer a unique external degree program. In 1985, the Board of Trustees
of the college voted to make Caldwell College fully co-educational, enabling men to
receive the superior education and career preparation that women had been able to
receive for fifty years. Caldwell College welcomed the first fulltime male students in

the fall of 1986.

In November 1992, Caldwell College reached another plateau: the New Jersey
Board of Higher Education granted approval for the college to offer its first graduate
program, the M.A. in Curriculum and Instruction. During the summer of 1993, the first
graduate students began classes. The college has shown consistent growth in the area
of graduate studies, from its initial 23 students to over 600 at present, and offers a
variety of master, postmaster and postbaccalaureate graduate programs. Notable
additions include New Jersey’s first and only Ph.D. program in ABA, New Jersey’s
first and currently only graduate Art Therapy Specialization (approved by the
American Art Therapy Association); PostGraduate M.A. in Art Therapy; a CACREP-
Accredited M.A. in Counseling with a Specialization in School Counseling and
Post-Master in School Counseling; M.A. in Applied Behavior Analysis and Post-Master
in Applied Behavior Analysis with a focus on autism; M.A. in Special Education and
Post-Master in Special Education, with an option in Learning Disabilities Teacher
Consultant (LDT-C) Certification, as well as a Post-Master LDT-C Certification; M.A. in
Literacy Instruction or an M.A. in Lliteracy Instruction with Reading Specialist
Certification; the dual certification B.A. in Early Childhood and Elementary
Education; the M.B.A. and its optional concentrations in accounting, global business,
human resources, marketing and nonprofit management; M.S. in Accounting; Post
baccalaureate Business Certificates, a CACREP-Accredited M.A. in Counseling with
a Specialization in Mental Health Counseling, M.A. in Educational Administration
and an M.A. in Curriculum and Instruction are also offered.



Honor Societies and Professional Associations

Kappa Gamma Pi, the national Catholic college graduate honor society, is open to
outstanding graduate students who have demonstrated academic excellence and
service and leadership in the community. A limited percentage of the graduates may
be nominated by the graduate faculty.

Chi Sigma lota (CSI), the national honor society in counseling, is open to graduate
students who have completed at least one semester of fulltime graduate coursework
in a counselor education degree program, have earned a grade point average of 3.5
or better on a 4.0 system, and have been recommended for membership in CSI by
the chapter including promise for a capacity to represent the best about professional
counseling including appropriate professional behavior, ethical judgment, emotional
maturity, and attitudes conducive to working to advocate for wellness and human

dignity for all.

The Business Division now is a member of Sigma Beta Delta, an international honor
society for both undergraduate and graduate business students.

Caldwell College is a member of the following professional associations: Council of
Graduate Schools; Northeast Association of Graduate Schools; New Jersey
Association of Graduate Schools; National Association of Graduate and Professional
Students; National Association of Graduate Admissions Professionals; Association for
Supervision and Curriculum Development; New Jersey Association for Supervision
and Curriculum Development; New Jersey Association of Colleges for Teacher
Education; New Jersey Council of Education; National Association of Secondary
School Principals; National Catholic Education Association; American Education
Research Association; Association of Catholic Leadership Institutions; American Art
Therapy Association; New Jersey Art Therapy Association; Associated Graduate
Programs in Theology; New Jersey Consortium for Graduate Programs in Theology;
New Jersey College Business Administrators Association.




The Campus

Caldwell College is located in a residential community in suburban Caldwell, New
Jersey, on a 70-acre campus surrounded by wooded areas. The neighborhood
provides a high degree of privacy and security and easy access to the town
center, which has a variety of shops and restaurants. At the same time, the college’s
close proximity to New York City — 20 miles — allows students to enjoy diverse
educational, cultural and social experiences. Caldwell is convenient to routes 46,
23, 80, 280 and 287 and the Garden State Parkway. Located 30 minutes from
Jersey City, Newark, Morristown, Boonton, and Piscataway, the campus can be
reached by several forms of transportation. Home to many major corporate
headquarters, northern New Jersey offers students a variety of potential internships
and job opportunities.

The campus currently comprises eight building complexes. Werner Hall, where many
graduate classes meet, is a state-ofthe-art facility that includes multi-media and
computer capabilities which provide instruction in alternative formats. The building is
wired with fiber-optic cable and linked to other campus facilities, including our
satellite receiver. The Student Center includes a cafeteria, lounge, and snack bar. It is
linked to the Visceglia Art Center, which is an academic building comprising
classrooms and faculty offices. Albertus Magnus and Raymond Halls are the two
wings of the science building, containing classrooms, laboratories, science faculty
offices, and the Academic Support Center. The facility recently underwent a $1.75
million renovation project. The Library was expanded in 1993 to include additional
stack space and a Theatre completely equipped with the latest technology in
multimedia and satellite communication.

A loop roadway and expanded parking facilities were completed in the fall
of 2000, and a new main entrance to the college from Bloomfield Avenue
opened in 2006. The George R. Newman Center houses all of the college’s athletic
and fitness programs and provides additional space for student activities
and organizations including the Student Development Center and the Office of
Campus Ministry. In 2008 Dominican Hall, a state-of-the-art residence facility, was
opened for both graduate and undergraduate housing.

Special instructional facilities include general and discipline-specific computer
laboratories, a television and radio studio, art studios and gallery, a music center and
practice rooms, a language laboratory, a psychology and counseling laboratory, and
an academic support center. Most recently, renovations are underway in the Student
Center building to accommodate the expanding undergraduate nursing program.



Admission Policy

It is the policy of Caldwell College to offer equal employment and educational
opportunities to all. Caldwell does not discriminate on the basis of an individual’s sex
(including pregnancy and sexual harassment), race, color, age, national origin,
disability, religion, veteran status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or
expression, marital status, domestic partnership or civil union status, or on the basis

of any other such characteristic protected by applicable federal, state or local law in
employment or in the administration of its educational programs and policies,
admissions policies, scholarship and loan programs, or athletic and other school
administered programs. Qualified individuals with known disabilities shall be
provided with reasonable accommodation except where such accommodation would
cause the College undue hardship. Furthermore, Caldwell College prohibits
retaliation against anyone who opposes unlawful discrimination, assists or
participates in an investigation of a complaint of discrimination, or exercises that
person’s rights under any law that forbids discrimination.

The Caldwell College coordinator for Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972,
Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, Titles
VI and VIl of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and other laws and regulations prohibiting
discrimination is: Michelle Stauss, Caldwell College, Director, Employee Recruitment and
Development; 120 Bloomfield Avenue, Caldwell, NJ 07006 973.618.3555; Fax
973.618.3358, www.caldwell.edu. Questions about this non-discrimination policy and
any complaints of discrimination shall be directed to the coordinator. (Rev. January 2013)

Graduate study at Caldwell College is designed for those whose prior
accomplishments indicate an ability to benefit from and successfully complete
graduate-level academic pursuits. In addition to the quantitative aspects of an
applicant’s record, other elements such as letters of recommendation, work
experience, and writing samples are considered as well in assessing candidates for
admission. In those programs not requiring an interview, an applicant may request
one. Each applicant’s credentials will be carefully reviewed by the appropriate
program coordinator or selection committee. Caldwell College’s rolling admissions
policy allows candidates to apply for most graduate programs throughout the year,
up until a few weeks prior to the beginning of class. Applicants will be notified by
mail after all admission materials have been received. Current exceptions to the rolling
admission policy are the Off-Campus Leadership Development (OCLD) version of the
M.A. in Educational Administration, the programs in Applied Behavior Analysis and
all M.A. in Counseling Specializations (see program descriptions for details).

Admission Requirements

All applicants, including non-matriculating and visiting students, must complete an
Application for Admission and submit it with the $40.00 application fee to the Office
of Graduate Studies. Applicants to graduate programs at Caldwell College must hold
a bachelor’s degree from an accredited college or university. International students
must present documents demonstrating equivalent education and/or training from a
nonU.S. college or university (see section on International Students for more
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information). Additional admission requirements are outlined in the Programs of
Study section of this catalog under specific program descriptions.

Admission Procedures
Those wishing to apply for admission to a graduate program at Caldwell College
should do the following:

Obtain an application form from the Office of Graduate Studies or online at
http://caldwell.edu/applynow. The Office can be reached at 973-618-3544 or

at graduate@caldwell.edu.

Arrange to have official transcripts from all undergraduate and graduate studies
sent directly to Caldwell College, Office of Graduate Studies, 120 Bloomfield
Avenue, Caldwell, NJ 07006. No action will be taken on an application
for which there is no official transcript.

Request letters of recommendation from professors, employers, or other individuals
who are familiar with their work to be sent directly to the Office of Graduate Studies.

Submit a completed application form with a non-refundable application fee of $40
in a check payable to Caldwell College. The application fee is waived for
Caldwell College alumni and for some special programs. Those who submit online
applications will be contacted for payment of the application fee.

Arrange to take required standardized test(s) and have the scores sent directly to
the Office of Graduate Studies. Scores may be no more than five years old.

If required or desired, call the Office of Graduate Studies to arrange for a

personal interview (973-618-3544).

Consult program descriptions to determine any additional requirements. All
materials should be sent to the Office of Graduate Studies.

PLEASE NOTE:

Dual Applications. If an applicant wishes to apply for more than one graduate
program, a separate application form must be submitted for each program. Only
one application fee will be charged. It is the applicant’s responsibility to submit all
necessary materials in support of each application.

It is the applicant’s responsibility to arrange for all official undergraduate and
graduate transcripts and other supporting admissions credentials to be sent
directly to the Office of Graduate Studies.

No action will be taken on credentials that arrive for which there is no completed
application for admission on file.

No documents submitted as part of the application procedure will be returned.

Applications which remain inactive for one year [i.e., inadequate documentation
prevents an admission decision or an acceptance is not followed by registration)
will be removed from active files. Under such circumstances, those wishing to be
reconsidered for admission may be required to reapply.
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International Students

International applicants planning to enroll under an F-1 visa are advised that
according to federal guidelines they are eligible only for study in programs defined
as full time and not designed solely to lead to employment in this country. Caldwell
College graduate degree (M.A., M.B.A. and Ph.D.) programs meet these criteria;
however, non-degree programs, including those leading to certification, do not and

therefore cannot accept F-1 applicants. International applicants should bear in mind
that the visa approval process can be quite lengthy, and they should initiate the
application process as soon as possible. It is the applicant’s responsibility to ensure
that deadlines are met.

In addition to meeting all admission requirements, international applicants are also
required to submit the following information:

e Financial Data Sheet

e TOEFL, IELTS scores or completion of ELS level 12 intensive program — English for
Academic Purposes (if native language is not English). The minimum acceptable
TOEFL score is 580 (paper test) or 237 (computer test) or 92 (Internet test) with an
acceptable writing score. Minimum IELTS score is 7.5. Official score reports must
be sent directly to the Office of Graduate Studies. Scores must be from a test taken
within the past three years.

* An evaluation of non-U.S. transcripts by World Educational Services (WES). For
more information, contact WES at info@wes.org or see their Web site at
www.wes.org. Other National Association of Credential Evaluation Services
(NACES) accredited evaluations may be submitted at the discretion of the Director
of the Office of Graduate Studies. If admitted and enrolled, international students
and non-native speakers of English may be tested for English language proficiency
by the college’s Academic Support Center, which may recommend supplemental
instruction. All who intend on applying for the F-1 Student Visa must contact the
college’s International Student Advisor at 973-618-3519 for these documents or
for further help and information. For information and electronic access to forms,
you may also consult the graduate admissions Web pages.

Acceptance Procedures

Before registering for any class, a person must apply and be accepted to Graduate
Studies at Caldwell College under one of several possible Admission status
categories: Matriculated info a degree or non-degree program; Non-matriculated,
Visiting, or Auditing (descriptions below). Final action on an application cannot be
taken until all required supporting credentials have been received in the Office of
Graduate Studies. The applicant will receive official nofification of admission status

issued by the Office of Graduate Studies.

Applicants for matriculation who have submitted an application, fee, and transcripts
but for whom all required admission materials have not been received, may be
offered provisional matriculation until all credentials are submitted, if their official
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transcripts show conferment of a bachelor’s degree with the required GPA and all
undergraduate prerequisites met. (International applicants are not eligible for this
status.) Such applicants may register for no more than one semester, nor take more
than six credits if beginning their studies in the fall or spring semesters. All admission
requirements must be met by the end of the first semester in which the student is
registered. For students beginning their studies in the summer semester, a maximum
of nine credits may be taken with all admission requirements met by November 1.
Please refer to specific programs for more detailed information. Upon submission of
the outstanding credentials, the student may or may not be offered full admission. If
admitted, credits earned with a minimum cumulative GPA of 3.0 during provisional status
will be applied to the degree upon matriculation. Applicants should be mindful that
provisional admission does not guarantee full admission and continuance in the program.

On occasion, the Program Coordinator may allow students whose academic record
falls below accepted standards to enter a program on a conditional basis, if in the
Coordinator’s judgment other evidence points to the applicant’s likely success in the
program. These conditional students are subject to the same policies and time limits
described in the paragraph above regarding provisional students, or to other
conditions stated in the admission letter.

Non-Matriculating Students

Individuals who have a bachelor’s degree and want to enroll in particular courses for
personal or professional development without reference to matriculation in any
degree or certification program may apply for admission as a non-matriculating
student. Applicants to this status are expected to meet the minimum academic
requirements as established for regular admission. This includes official verification of
an earned bachelor’s degree. Should a non-matriculating student wish to change to
matriculating status, he or she must apply for admission through the Office of
Graduate Studies, provide all official credentials, and undergo review by the degree
program coordinator or selection committee. Non-matriculating students may enroll for
a limited number of classes upon approval of the relevant program coordinator. Credits
earned with a minimum GPA of 3.0 while a non-matriculating student may be applied
toward the graduate degree upon acceptance into a degree program. Admission on
a non-matriculating basis does not imply eligibility for admission to a degree or non-
degree program, regardless of the number of credits undertaken on this basis.

Visiting Students

Students who are matriculating at another college or university and wish to enroll at
Caldwell College for transfer to their home institution may apply as a visiting student.
Ordinarily, visiting students may take up to six credits at Caldwell College. Transfer
of these credits to the home institution is solely at the discretion of that institution.



Auditing

Individuals who wish to take graduate courses for personal or professional
development on a non-credit, ungraded, auditing basis may do so in select graduate
courses designated by academic departments each semester. Those interested in
auditing must apply as a non-matriculating student and submit an application, fee,

and transcripts which attest to an earned degree appropriate to the chosen program
and a satisfactory cumulative GPA. Registration of auditors will take place only during
the designated add-drop period, since priority must be given to matriculated students.
Students may drop or withdraw for a refund within the initial two weeks of class only,
and may not change the course from audit to credit status. Auditors pay half tuition.

Qualified Undergraduate Seniors in Graduate Courses

Caldwell College undergraduates who have completed 90+ credits and who have a
cumulative GPA of 3.5 may take up to six credits of graduate level courses with
appropriate permissions and subject to enrollment limits. Unless the student has been
accepted info a combined bachelor’s/master’s program (see below), these courses
may be taken for either graduate or undergraduate credit, but not both.
Undergraduates taking graduate courses for either undergraduate or graduate credit
will be charged undergraduate tuition, up to a maximum of six graduate credits.

Combined Bachelor’s/Master’s Programs

Qualified undergraduate students with an excellent record may apply for admission
into a combined bachelor’s/master’s degree program, typically in their junior year.
Once accepted, students will complete a limited number of graduate courses,
specified by the program, which will be applied to both the undergraduate and
graduate degree requirements, thereby shortening the time needed to earn a
graduate degree. The student also pays undergraduate tuition for graduate courses
taken prior to completing the bachelor’s degree, which is awarded upon completion
of the bachelor’s requirements. For details on this opportunity, please refer to the
catalog sections on the Departments of Applied Behavior Analysis, Business,
Psychology and Counseling, and Education.

General Information

Questions concerning admission status should be addressed to the Office of Graduate
Studies at 973-618-3544. This office is open Monday to Friday from 8:30 a.m. to
4:30 p.m. (8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. on Friday in the summer). The office may also
have extended evening and Saturday hours available — call for more information.
Questions pertaining to academic matters may be addressed to the appropriate
program coordinator. See the “Communication with the College” section at the end
of this catalog for contact information.




Tuition, Fees, and Payment Procedures

Graduate tuition is billed per credit. The Bursar’s Office will issue an itemized billing
statement approximately six weeks before the start of each semester to all registered
students. Billing statements are also available to students through their student portal.
A detailed letter of instruction for payment will accompany the statement along with
due dates. Payment is accepted in person, by direct wire transfer, or by mail. The
Bursar’s Office accepts cash and checks, credit card payments can be made online
through the Caldwell College Web site or by going to Afford.com. There is a fee
charged for credit card use and cards will not be accepted in the Bursar’s Office. In
no case will a student receive a degree, diploma, grades, or transcripts of credits until
charges have been paid in full.

For those who prefer to pay their educational expenses in convenient installments of
three payments per semester, a commercial tuition plan is available. Detailed
information, dates and instructions are mailed with the fall and spring billing
statements. There is a $45.00 enrollment fee per semester to participate in the Tuition
Management Plan.

Students anticipating grants, scholarships, or loans may defer payment for the
anticipated amount and must follow the instructions in the billing packet using the
Bursar Payment Worksheet as provided. Recipients of financial aid must have filed a
FAFSA form and received an award letter, the aid will then be shown on the billing
statement as *unapplied aid and will be subtracted from the balance.

*Students should be aware that you must take six credits to be eligible for Federal Stafford Loans.

Please contact the Bursar’s Office at 973 618-3926 for all billing related questions.

TUITION AND FEES
2013-2014

Graduate Tuition (percredit) . ........ .. ... ... .. .. . . $850.00
Undergraduate Tuition (per credit) .. .......... ... ... ..... $650.00
Graduate Audit Tuition (per credit) ... ..................... $425.00
Application Fee (nonrefundable) .. .......... ... .. ... .. .. $40.00
Graduation Fee (documentation & diploma) . ................ $125.00
Comprehensive Fee (per semester — fall and spring only ... ... .. $150.00
Education Assessment Fee .. ............. $15.00 per education course
Transcript (processing fees added) .. ............. $5.00 ($10.00 Rush)
Student Teaching Field Experience Fee . ... ......... $340.00 - $910.00
Live Text (available at Manning Campus Store) .. ............. $131.25
Online Course Fee .. ...... ... ... . ... ... $100.00

*Fees may be subject to change

Education students should consult the Division of Education for fees related to
state certifications (973-618-3551).



Financial Aid

Financial aid is available to matriculated graduate students who are attending Caldwell
College and who are taking at least six credits per semester. This assistance is available
through the Federal Stafford Loan program.

Students wishing to apply for aid must file the Free Application for Federal Student
Aid (FAFSA) at least six weeks before the intended start date in order to determine
eligibility. Applicants must be citizens or eligible non-itizens of the United States, be
in compliance with the college’s academic progress policy, and not be in default
on any prior federal educational loans or owe a refund on any prior federal
educational grant.

Note that some federal programs offer student loan forgiveness to some teachers who
subsequently work for a prescribed length of time in designated low income schools.
FAFSA forms are available for download at www.fafsa.ed.gov and loan applications
and information are available at http://www.caldwell.edu/financial-aid. The Office
of Financial Aid is located on the first floor of Aquinas Hall. Office hours can be found
on the Caldwell College Web site at http://www.caldwell.edu/financial-aid. The
telephone number is 973-618-3221 or 1-888-864-9556.

Tuition Remission Information

In keeping with its heritage and its mission, Caldwell College extends a 100% tuition
remission to Caldwell Dominican Sisters; and a 25% tuition remission to full-time
Catholic school teachers, principals, nurses, librarians, and other Catholic school
employees whose positions ordinarily require State certification. Fulltime law
enforcement personnel, firefighters, and EMTs are entitled to a 25% remission in
tuition for all coursework taken at the graduate level. Supporting documentation must
be presented to the Bursar's Office at the point of registration once a year. A 10%
tuition reduction is extended to graduate students whose spouse, child, or siblings are
concurrently enrolled at Caldwell College as a traditional fulltime undergraduate student.
Alumni of Caldwell College are entitled to a 10% discount towards graduate study. Only
one of the highest remission will be applied. The Bursar’s Office must be notified in order
for the remission to be applied to the student's account. A complete list of tuition
remissions is featured on the chart on the next page.



http://www.fafsa.ed.gov
http://www.caldwell.edu/financial-aid
http://www.caldwell.edu/financial-aid

Remissions UG GR G2 Eligibility requirements, proof must

as of be submitted to the Bursar’s Office

Fall 2013 for discounts.

ABA Graduate 100% up to 9 Scholarship assigned to a student from ABA

Assistantship credits per YR department chair. It can be for either the Tst or
2nd graduate degree.

Alumni 25% 10% 15% Tuition remission is extended fo students who have

Remission eamed a degree from Caldwell College and are
pursuing another degree, the discount is applied by
division not by class. Certificates do not qualify for
the discount.

Archdiocese  20% 25% X Tuition remission is extended fo students working

Discount or volunteering for the Archdiocese of Newark.
Only for adult undergraduate theology majors
and graduate pasforal ministry majors.

Associates 15% X X Adult undergraduate students who graduate with

Degree with an associate’s degree and a cumulative GPA

2.75 GPA above a 2.75 [A.A. or AS.).

Caldwell 10% 10% 10% Tuition discount for students whose spouse, child or

Family/ sibling are concurrently enrolled at Caldwell College

Sibling as a fulHtime traditional undergraduate. This can be

Discount applied fo the undergraduate or graduate student.

Caldwell FT ~ 100% X X Tuition remission for dependents of fullfime

Employee employees of Caldwell College.

Dependent, TR

Caldwell FT ~ 100% X X Tuition remission for spouse of fulltime

Employee employees of Caldwell College.

Spouse, TR

Caldwell FT  100% 100% X Tuition remission for fulltime employee of

Employee, TR Caldwell College.

Caldwell PT  50% 50% X Tuition remission for parttime employees of

Employee. TR Caldwell College. Dependents and spouse of
part-time employees do not qualify.

College of  100% X X College of Independent College Tuition

Independent Exchange program.

College -

Tuition Exchange

(CIC/TE), TR

Criminal 25% 25% 25% Tuition discount for adult undergraduate and

Justice graduate students working as a paid police

Discount officer, firefighter or EMT.

Dominican ~ 100% 100% X Tuition remissions for Caldwell Dominican Sisters.

Sister —

Caldwell

Dominican 50% X X Tuition discount for fulime traditional undergraduate

Sister Niece/ students with direct Caldwell Dominican Sister

Nephew relationship (i.e. sisters/brothers/nieces/nephews,

grandnieces/grandnephews).




Yellow Ribbon -
Defermined by
FA VA rep

Remissions UG GR G2 Eligibility requirements, proof must

as of be submitted to the Bursar’s Office

Fall 2013 for discounts.

Dominican 50% X X Tuition remission for non-Caldwell

Sister - Dominican Sisters.

Non Caldwell

Essex County  10% X X Tuition discount for new adult undergraduate

Discount students starting fall of 2013 and beyond,
residing in Essex County.

Graduate X 100%upto X Assistantship assigned fo a student from individual

Assistantship 6 credits a department chairs, the work the student is doing

semester must be relevant fo their studies.

Mount Saint ~ 10% X X Tuition discount extended fo students who have

Dominic graduated from Mount Saint Dominic Academy

Remission or who are dependents of a fulltime employee of
Mount Saint Dominic Academy.

Parish 20% 20% X Tuition discount for adult undergraduate students

Volunteer who are at least parttime volunteers (min. 10 hours

Discount a week) at a parish enrolled as a fultime adult
undergraduate (12 credits or more) or graduate
(9 credits or more] student at Caldwell College.

Parochial 25% 25% X Tuition discount for fulltime teachers, principals,

Teacher nurses, librarians whose positions require state
certification at a Catholic school.

Phi Theta 25% X X Tuition discount for adult undergraduate students

Kappa - Adult who have reached the distinguished honor from

Undergraduate a Community College.

Project Excel - 67% X X Reduced rate for those students taking

High School Caldwell College classes while still enrolled

Students in High School.

Religious 25% 25% X Adult undergraduates or graduates who are

Discount members of religious orders other than Dominican,
who are matriculating and are actively involved
in the work of pastoral ministry on a paid or
volunteer basis in a church related institution.

Senior Citizen 67% X X Tuition discount for students over the age of 62

Discount pursuing their first undergraduate degree from
Caldwell College.

Teacher Cohort X 25% X Tuition discount for teachers in the offsite education

Discount cohort programs taking graduate coursework.

VA CH33 Non  25% 25% 25% Tuition discount awarded to students who are not

100% Post 9/11 eligible.

Students who qualify for multiple discounts will receive the largest discount. If the student is also eligible for
institutional money the combination of the discount and institutional monies cannot exceed the Cost of Tuition.
Division Titles: UG = Undergraduate Degree, GR = Graduate Degree, G2 = Second Graduate Degree
Remissions labeled TR must apply through Human Resources.




Educational Opportunity Fund Grants

These are grants awarded to New Jersey residents who meet the financial aid
guidelines established by the State of New Jersey for the Educational Opportunity
Fund Program. For eligibility, students must be in full time attendance (nine credits a
semester, fall and spring). For further information, contact the Director of the EOF

Program at 973-618-3246.

Graduate Research Assistantships

Each year a limited number of meritbased research assistantships are offered that award
six credits of graduate tuition remission to awardees for each of the fall and spring
semesters. RAs participate in a faculty-directed project that requires approximately ten
hours per week of the student’s time. Students must be fully matriculated and in good
standing. Visit www.caldwell.edu/graduate/assistantship.aspx, or contact the Office of
Graduate Studies for defails.

Institution Tuition Refund Policy

Enrollment in classes constitutes a financial obligation and non attendance in class
does NOT classify as an official withdrawal. ONLY students who file an official
withdrawal or add/drop form with the Office of the Registrar will be entitled to a
refund according to the following schedule:

Fall/Spring
Within the first week of class .. ........ .. ... . ... .. ... . ... ... 80%
Within the second week of class . . .. ......... ... .. ... . ... ... 60%
Within the third week of class . ......... ... ... .. ... . ... ... 40%
Within the fourth week of class .. ....... ... ... .. ... ... ... 25%
After fourweeks ... ... ... NO REFUND
Summer/Winter
After the firstclass . ... .. ... . 80%
After the second class .. ... ... ... . . ... ... 60%
After the third class . ... ... ... .. ... . ... ... ... ... NO REFUND

Adjustments are made by the Graduate Billing Manager in the Bursar’s Office
(973-618-3926).


http://www.caldwell.edu/graduate/assistantship.aspx

Title IV Refund/Repayment Policy
EFFECTIVE FOR PERIODS OF ENROLLMENT BEGINNING ON OR
AFTER 8/28/2000

The policy shall apply to all students who withdraw, drop out or are expelled from
Caldwell College and receive financial aid from Title IV funds:

1. The term “Title IV Funds” refers to the Federal financial aid programs authorized
under the Higher Education Act of 1965 (as amended) and includes the
following programs: Parent/Graduate PLUS Loan, unsubsidized Stafford Loans,
subsidized Stafford Loans, Federal SEOG Grant and Federal Pell Grant.

a. A student’s withdrawal date is:
i. The date the student began the institution’s withdrawal process or officially
notified the institution of intent to withdraw; or
ii. The midpoint of the period for a student who leaves unofficially without
notifying the institution; or
iii. The student’s last date of attendance at a documented academically
related activity.

2. Refunds on all institutional charges, including tuition and fees, will be calculated
using the Caldwell College refund policy published in the Catalog and Class
Schedule and will be calculated and determined by Student Accounts.

3. Title IV aid is earned in a prorated manner on a per diem basis up to and
including the 60% point in the semester. 60% is approximately 9.6 weeks of a
16-week semester or 4.8 weeks of an 8-week summer session. Title IV aid and all
other aid is viewed as 100% earned after that point in time.

a. The percentage of Title IV aid earned shall be calculated as follows: Number
of days completed by student + Total number of days in term* = Percent of term
completed the percent of term completed shall be the percentage of Title IV aid
earned by the student.

i. *The total number of calendar days in a term of enrollment shall exclude
any scheduled breaks of more than five days.

b. The percentage of Title IV aid unearned (i/e., to be returned to the appropriate
aid program) shall be 100% minus the percent earned.

c. Unearned aid shall be returned first from the student’s account calculated as
follows: Total institutional charges (x) percent of unearned aid = amount
returned to programs Unearned Title IV aid shall be returned to the following
programs in the following order:

i. Graduate/Parent Federal PLUS Loan

ii. Unsubsidized Federal Stafford Loan

iii. Subsidized Federal Stafford Loan

iv. Federal SEOG Grant

v. Federal Pell Grant

vi. Other Title IV grant programs

Exception: no program can receive a refund if the student did not receive aid
from that program




d. When the total amount of unearned aid is greater than the amount returned
from the student’s account, the student is responsible for returning unearned
aid to the appropriate programs(s) as follows:

i. Graduate/Parent Federal PLUS Loan
ii. Unsubsidized Federal Stafford Loan*
iii. Subsidized Federal Stafford Loan*
iv. Federal Pell Grant**

v. Federal SEOG Grant**

vi. Other Title IV grant programs**

*Loan amounts are returned in accordance with the terms of the promissory note signed by the student.
**Amounts to be returned by the student to federal grant programs will receive a 50% discount.

Return of Title IV Funds Policy

The following procedures should be followed when the Office of Financial Aid
receives notification that a student, who is receiving financial aid, has withdrawn
from the College.

Official Withdrawal: Caldwell College will apply the official withdrawal date as
recorded by the Office of the Registrar in determining the return of funds due by the
student and/or institution. Caldwell College will consider the student’s official
withdrawal date to be the date the student submits his/her written withdrawal request,
to the Registrar.

Unofficial Withdrawal: Caldwell College will contact the student’s instructors to
verify that the student attended “at least halftime.” If the instructor/s cannot verify the
student’s attendance “at least halftime,” the student must return all financial aid funds.
If the instructor/s verify the student did attend “at least halftime,” the Office of
Financial Aid will apply the 50% point of the semester to be the withdrawal date. If
Caldwell College determines that a student did not begin the institution’s withdrawal
process or otherwise provide official notification (including notice from an individual
acting on the student's behalf) to Caldwell College of his/her intent to withdraw
because of illness, accident, grievous personal loss, or other such circumstances
beyond the student’s control, Caldwell College may assign a withdrawal date that is
related to that circumstance.



Academic Success Center

The Academic Success Center, located in the first floor of the Student Center, is
designed to assist students of all abilities in the attainment of their academic goals.
The Center offers tutoring in math during day and evening hours as posted. In
addition, writing support is available through the Writing Center by appointment,
drop-in hours during the day and evening hours as posted, or online writing
assistance via the MyCaldwell portal. Please call Nancee Roth at 973-618-3271 for
more specific information regarding tutor availability.

Alumni Association

All graduates of Caldwell College are active members of the Alumni Association and
may hold office on the Executive Board. Caldwell College alumni contribute time and
energy, in addition to financial support, to the college and have an interest in seeing
the college continue to grow and flourish. Those alumni who wish to pursue
additional courses are eligible for a tuition discount. In addition, the services of the
Career Planning and Development Office, the Library, and other facilities are
available. Alumni are encouraged to remain in touch with faculty members and to
keep the Office of Development and Alumni Affairs informed of their professional and
personal successes. You can reach them through the Alumni Association Web site,
www.caldwell.edu/alumni or at alumni@caldwell.edu.

Campus Ministry

Campus Ministry offers students, faculty, and staff opportunities for spiritual growth
and for service projects rooted within a Christian social conscience. The Office of
Campus Ministry is available to persons of all religious faiths and traditions.

Students are encouraged to participate in planning and assisting at special liturgical
events throughout the academic year, including liturgies, prayer services and retreats.
Students interested in providing music for liturgical celebrations are always welcome
to share in the music ministry. Pastoral counseling and spiritual direction are also
available by contacting the Campus Ministry Office at 973-618-3660.

Campus Store

The Caldwell College Campus Store, located on the first floor of the George R.
Newman Center, is open Monday through Thursday from 8:30 a.m. - 6:00 p.m.,
and Friday 8:30 a.m. — 4:30 p.m. Books can also be ordered online. To contact the
Campus Store, call 973-618-3262 or visit caldwell.bncollege.com.
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STUDENT LIFE, ACADEMIC SERVICES & FACILITIES

Career Planning and Development Office

Located in the Center for Student Success, on the second floor of the Alumni Theatre
(next to the Jennings Library), this office provides students with the necessary tools
and fraining to prepare for their professional futures. Career Planning and
Development offers workshops, online resources and individual appointments to assist
students with career planning, self-assessment, writing resumés and cover letters,
interviewing, and job and internship searches. The office maintains an online job
board, which lists parttime jobs (on- and off-campus), internships, and fulltime
opportunities. The Career and Internship Fair is held each spring, and participating
employers offer positions for graduate and undergraduate students.

Visit the Career Planning and Development Web site at www.caldwell.edu/career for
more information.

Counseling Services

Counseling Services supports the academic mission of the College by providing
services and programs that help students maintain their emotional well-being in order
to achieve their academic goals. Professional counselors assist students in
understanding their abilities and potential, guide students through changing
circumstances, and help students grow in the midst of personal difficulty. This office
sponsors special programs and workshops and offers shortterm individual and group
counseling (by appointment and on a drop-in basis). The office is located in the
George R. Newman Center on the second floor.

The office also offers counseling, education, and referrals to anyone experiencing
problems with alcohol or other drugs, or to those who may be concerned about a
friend or family member’s substance use. Programs are designed to assist students in
making safe and informed choices concerning alcohol and other drugs.

Counseling Services also houses a self-help library that contains a wide selection of
books, audio-visual materials, and pamphlets on topics that are relevant to students’
emotional and personal needs. All counseling services are free and confidential, and
information does not appear on transcripts or in college records. For further
information about Counseling Services, log onto our Web site at
www.caldwell.edu/counseling-center.

Fitness Center

For students’ health and recreation, the college opened a state-of-the-art fitness facility
in the George R. Newman Center. It offers weight machines, free weights, aerobic
equipment (bikes, treadmills, and elliptical trainers), and exercise areas. The Newman
Center also houses basketball courts, an indoor track, and an aerobics room.


http://www.caldwell.edu/career
http://www.caldwell.edu/counseling-center

Health Services

The Office of Health Services is located on the first floor of Mother Joseph Residence
Hall. The Office provides a range of treatment and referral services, health and wellness
counseling and educational materials. These services are available to all Caldwell
College students. The mission of the department is to support the educational process
by modifying or removing health-related barriers to learning and to promote wellness.

Health Services is also responsible for the College’s compliance with the state laws
concerning immunizations. All required health documentation must be received and
approved by the Health Service's staff. Failure to comply will affect a student’s
enrollment status.

Health Services does not routinely provide class absence excuses. Conveying
information to a professor is the responsibility of the student. Excuses from class are
an academic, not a medical policy. In the event that an illness is prolonged and lasts
more than three days, the student is required to notify the Student Life Office.

All visits to Health Services are free and confidential and are not part of academic
records. Information regarding visits to Health Services will be released only with
written permission from the student. For more information regarding the services available,
please call 973-618-3319 or visit http://www.caldwell.edu/current-students/health.

Information Technology Resources

There are various computer resources on campus. Computer Labs consist of up to
date hardware and software. All computers are connected to the campus network
and allow for access to the Internet, e-mail, and various software applications.
Printing and scanning capabilities are available. Trained Lab Assistants staff the lab
and are available to assist with hardware, software, peripherals and other computer
related questions.

The 4205 Computer Lab is located in the Student Center building. This is the
main Computer Lab on campus and is open to all registered students. Please call

973-618-3267 for lab hours.

Other computer labs are available on campus with dedicated purposes for specific
areas of interest. A valid computer account is required in order to access any
computer on campus. Applications for an account can be obtained from the 4205 Lab.

The college has a Campus Agreement with Microsoft that allows for the sale of certain
Microsoft software at highly reduced prices fo registered students. Information on this
agreement can be obtained from the 4205 Lab.
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STUDENT LIFE, ACADEMIC SERVICES & FACILITIES

Jennings Library

The Jennings Library is a vibrant and dynamic space where students can study
independently, work collaboratively with colleagues or just take time for reflection.
From early in the morning until late at night, welcoming work spaces are available
including group study rooms, individual study carrels, computer workstations and @
teaching and computer lab. A Graduate Student Research Commons designed to
address the unique needs of graduate students provides flexible work spaces that
support individual and group study for advanced students.

In addition to nearly 149,000 print sources, the library maintains an extensive DVD
and streaming video collection and serves as a gateway to a wide array of scholarly
databases that support research across disciplines. The library also provides access
to thousands of electronic books as well as 383 print periodicals and more than
37,500 electronic journals. A large collection of children’s literature and a variety of
teaching-related materials are available in the Curriculum Center.

When locally held materials do not suffice, students can obtain needed materials from
libraries across the United States through the interlibrary loan service. The college’s
collections are also augmented by consortial agreements with other New Jersey
libraries. The VALE (Virtual Academic Library Environment) Reciprocal Borrowing
Program enables faculty and students to borrow materials from participating
academic libraries in New Jersey, including Rutgers and Montclair State Universities,
while Reciprocal Essex Borrowing Libraries (ReBL) card holders have access to 25
member libraries in Essex County.

Reserve, audiovisual, and circulation services are provided by the circulation staff
and friendly, professional librarians provide research assistance in person or by
phone or e-mail. Point of need reference assistance is available throughout much of
the day and evening and individual consultations can be scheduled to obtain help
with planning research strategies and finding the best resources for class projects and
assignments. The “My Librarian” program partners incoming students with librarians,
providing a more personalized connection. Throughout the year, the library
celebrates the research and scholarly activities of the campus community through
exhibits of student and faculty work.

The library is wireless and students can log onto the Web with their own laptops or
borrow an iPad from the Information Desk to do so. With a College Net ID, full access
to all library resources is available from on or off-campus locations. Printing is free in
the library and there is a self-service beverage area in the main lobby where coffee,
tea, lattes, and hot chocolate are available for purchase. During exam periods, the
library sponsors free massages and beverages as well as fun contests to help students
reduce sfress as they study for finals. The library’s Web site [www.caldwell.edu/library]
provides current information about hours and services as well as full access to the
library’s resources.


http://www.caldwell.edu/library]

Parking and Security

Parking is available and easily accessible to all buildings. Parking information and
applications are available through the security office on the first floor of Werner Hall.
A parking sticker is necessary in the fall and spring semesters. A private security
company provides unarmed, uniformed officers whose primary function is to promote
a safe and secure environment for students, faculty, and visitors to Caldwell College.

Student Center and George R. Newman Center

These centers provide a multitude of opportunities for graduate students. The Student
Center contains art galleries, an orchestra room with private recital rooms, a cafeteria,
lounge, snack bar and gymnasium. The George R. Newman Center, a 60,000 square
foot student activities and recreation center, houses a large gym with two practice
basketball courts, a running/walking track, fitness center, aerobics room, locker
rooms, athletic offices and the Office of Admissions and Graduate Studies.

Substance Awareness Counseling

Substance Awareness Counseling offers services to students and all members of the
college community in the form of counseling, education and referral for anyone
experiencing problems with alcohol or drugs, or who is concerned about a friend’s
or family member’s use. Services are confidential and free. Please call 973-618-3305
for further information.
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PROSCRIBED CONDUCT

Caldwell College expects its graduate students to conform to the highest standards of
conduct. Students are subject both on and off campus to all federal, state, and local
laws and ordinances, as well as college rules and regulations. Students are subject to
such disciplinary action as deemed appropriate, including suspension and expulsion,
for acts or omissions which are prohibited by federal, state, or local laws or college
rules and regulations. A student is subject to disciplinary action by the college Judiciary
Board whether or not civil/criminal proceedings have been initiated. College
disciplinary proceedings and hearings are not criminal proceedings. This principle
extends to conduct which is likely to have adverse effects on the college and its stated
mission or on the educational process or which indicates the individual who committed
the violation is an irresponsible member of the college community. Violations of the
Code of Conduct will be referred to the Vice President for Student Affairs. Copies of the
Student Code of Conduct and Disciplinary Regulations as well as details regarding
proscribed conduct are available in the Office of the Vice President for Student Affairs

and in the Office of Graduate Studies.

Alcohol

The legal drinking age in New Jersey is 21 years. In accordance with the law, alcohol
purchase and consumption on the Caldwell College campus will be governed by the
following regulations. No one under the legal age for drinking shall be served or
allowed to sell, purchase or consume alcoholic beverages.

Caldwell College allows alcoholic beverages to be served to persons of legal age at
meetings or social gatherings held on campus. Permission to sell alcoholic beverages
must be secured in advance from the Director of Student Activities. Request forms for
a license application may be secured in that office. Approval is dependent upon a
liquor license and the existence of adequate measures to preclude the serving of
alcoholic beverages to those under the legal age.

Appeals

A student may appeal the decision of the Judiciary Board by filing a written request
for review with the President of the college no later than five business days after receipt
of notice of the Board's decision. The President, or an appropriate delegate, will
review the matter and may confirm or reverse the decision, but may not increase any
penalty imposed. Within a reasonable time of receipt of the request for review, the
President or an appropriate delegate will advise the student, in writing, of a decision.

Cell Phones

No cell phones or pagers should be activated during class or college activities, e.g.,
concerts, lectures, commencement, etc.

Destruction of Property
Damage, defacement, or destruction of college property or the property of any
person on college property is punishable by law.



Drug Policy

Caldwell College upholds the laws of the Federal Government and Title 24 of
the Statutes of New Jersey, which prohibit the illegal possession, use, or distribution
of marijuana, cocaine, LSD, or other hallucinogens and narcotic drugs. Students
who violate these laws are subject to severe disciplinary measures, including
possible expulsion.

The college cannot protect an offender against the penalties of the law. Law
enforcement officers, when possessing the proper documents, have a legal right to
search any and all buildings on campus without prior notice.

Any student known to be distributing or selling drugs as mentioned above will be
dismissed from the college. The college will not differentiate between violations
occurring on or off campus.

While in no way condoning the breaking of the laws pertaining to drugs, the
college is concerned in every way possible to help the individual achieve a
realistic understanding of the consequences of the use of drugs. Therefore, the
resources of the college will be available, on a confidential basis, to any student
desiring assistance. Since the college is not equipped for rehabilitation, referral
to such a service may be necessary. Substance Abuse Counseling is available by

calling 973-618-3305.

Harassment

Caldwell College as a Catholic institution has a tradition of respecting the dignity and
rights of the individual; the college encourages its students and employees to be
responsive to community and global concerns and to act with a sense of responsibility
to self and others. In realizing this goal, every member of the campus community is
responsible for insuring that incidents of harassment do not occur and, if they occur,
do not go unreported. Harassment is offensive to students, faculty, staff members, and
employees of the college. Therefore, the Caldwell College community will not tolerate
harassment in any form. This policy refers to, but is not limited to, harassment for the
following reasons:

* age e religion ® marital status
® race ® sex ® veteran status
e color ¢ sexual orientation ¢ physically challenged

* national origin

Harassment includes display or circulation of written materials or pictures degrading
to either gender or to racial, ethnic, or religious groups; and verbal abuse or insults
directed at or made in the presence of members of a racial, ethnic or minority group.
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ACADEMIC POLICIES & PROCEDURES

Academic Advisement

The coordinator of each graduate program is available for academic advisement,
and students are strongly encouraged to consult with him or her concerning course
selection and other aspects of their academic planning. Ultimate responsibility for
proper registration lies with the student.

Academic Calendar

The academic year consists of two standard semesters, the fall and the spring,
and two summer sessions. Most graduate courses are offered during the late
afternoon or evening hours. The Post-Baccalaureate Teaching Certification is offered
primarily on Saturdays. Graduate students must adhere to the dates listed in the
academic calendar found near the end of this catalog, as amended.

Academic Integrity

Academic integrity, that is, honesty in dealing with ideas, facts, data, interpretations,
conclusions and expression of these, is essential to the very nature of any academic
community. The nature and mission of Caldwell College demand a high respect
for moral values, including intellectual honesty and justice. Every student who attends
Caldwell College agrees to abide by this Academic Integrity Policy as long as he or
she remains enrolled. Students who witness violations are strongly encouraged to
report the academic dishonesty to the appropriate academic authority instructor,
chair, program coordinator, Director of Graduate Studies or Vice President for
Academic Affairs.

The following is an explanation of violations, penalties and procedures regarding
academic dishonesty.

Violations of Academic Integrity

Academic dishonesty includes but is not necessarily limited to the following:
Cheating

1. Unauthorized use of materials during tests and examinations.

2. Unauthorized possession of test or examination material prior to the administration
of same.

3. Altering of assigned grades.

4. Submitting, as one’s own work, assignments (for example, papers, data, computer
assignments, or artistic works) obtained in whole or in part from another, unless
specifically authorized to do so by the instructor.

Fabricating
Inventing data or other information to reach a desired conclusion.



Plagiarism
The unacknowledged, undocumented presentation of words or ideas which are the
intellectual property of another as one’s own.

1. Direct quotations, that is, even a few of the exact words of a source, must
be indicated by the use of quotation marks or indentation of the text and be
properly documented.

2. Passages which parallel the thought or expression of the source, even without
using the same words, must be properly documented.

Multiple Submission
Assignments substantially the same as those submitted for credit in another course may
not be resubmitted in a second course without the explicit authorization of the instructor.

Interference
Behavior deliberately calculated to prevent or impede another student from fulfilling
his or her academic responsibilities.

Complicity
Assisting another student in violating Academic Integrity by any of the actions
described in this document.

Charges and Appealing Charges

If a faculty member determines that a violation of academic integrity has occurred,
he/she must confront the student and report the incident to the faculty member’s
department chair and to the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

The student charged with academic dishonesty may appeal the charge to the chair
of the department in which the incident occurred, or the Vice President for Academic
Affairs if the faculty member is also the department chair. The department chair or the
Vice President for Academic Affairs if the faculty member is also the department chair,
will investigate the facts and affirm or dismiss the charge.

Subsequently, the student may register a formal appeal with the Vice President for
Academic Affairs who will convene the Academic Appeals Board. If the student is a
graduate student, the Academic Appeals Board will be chaired by the Director of
Graduate Studies and will include the chair of the department of the faculty member
involved in the appeal, one member of the Graduate Academic Foundations
Committee, the Vice President for Student Life, and a faculty member or administrator
of the student's choice. If the Board defermines that an appeal is warranted, it will
invite testimony from both the student and faculty member involved in the incident
and, at its discretion, may solicit other pertinent information. The Vice President for
Academic Affairs and the Board are responsible for ensuring that the appeals process
is correctly followed and that all evidence has been thoroughly examined. The
Board’s decision is final.
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ACADEMIC POLICIES & PROCEDURES

Penalties and Appealing Penalties

Offenses against the Academic Integrity Policy are cumulative within the college. A
record of each violation will be kept in the student's file. Prior offenses will be taken
info account in the assignment of penalties for violations of the policy. Faculty have
the right to include offenses and penalties in the course syllabus that may go beyond the
stated standard.

Following are the penalties to be imposed on students for violation of the Academic
Integrity Policy.

First Offense (no record of prior offense within the college):
* The student will be assigned a grade of F/no credit for the assignment or examination.

* For offenses such as interference, when the student may not be enrolled in the
course, the offense will be recorded in the student’s file.

Multiple Offenses (prior offense has been reported and is part of the student'’s
record/or multiple offenses are reported simultaneously)

¢ The student will be given an FX grade in the course indicating failure due to a
violation of the college’s academic integrity policy.

More Severe Penalties

® The college reserves the right to impose more severe penalties, including
suspension for a designated period of time or expulsion from the college, for
multiple offenses and other factors that may compound the offense.

* For offenses where the student is not enrolled in the course, the college reserves
the right to impose other penalties including, but not limited to, suspension for a
designated period of time or expulsion from the college.

A student will not be allowed to withdraw from a course in which there is charge of
violating the college’s policy on Academic Integrity.

The Vice President for Academic Affairs is responsible for maintaining the necessary
records and ensuring that the penalties for multiple offenses are appropriately
administered. In such cases where the more severe penalties of suspension or
expulsion are imposed, the student may appeal to the Graduate Academic
Foundations Committee. The Committee will then make a final decision on the
penalty. If a student is expelled at any point during a semester/session, due to a
violation(s) of the college’s Academic Integrity Policy, the student will receive an FX
grade(s) in the course(s) where the violation(s) occurred and will receive a grade of
W in all other courses taken in that semester/session.

Removal of X:

A student may petition that the X designation be removed from the transcript. Graduate
students petition the Graduate Academic Foundations Committee. In either case, if the
Committee agrees to consider the student's request, it will establish conditions which



the student must meet for the X to be removed. When the Committee is satisfied that

the student has met the stipulated conditions, it will notify the Vice President for
Academic Affairs, who will see that the X is removed. The F will remain on the
transcript.

Academic Progress
Students are expected to demonstrate progress toward a degree according to the
following conditions:

1. The aftainment of a degree within a maximum of seven academic years from the
date of official matriculation. (See section on Interruptions of Registration.)

2. The maintenance of a minimum cumulative GPA of 3.0 in order to be awarded a
degree. (See sections on Academic Standing and Academic Probation.)

Academic Standing

The scholastic standing of a student is determined by the quality of work in class, written
assignments, exams, and practica. Students who do not maintain the required 3.0
cumulative GPA in the completion of courses as a graduate student, will fall out of good
academic standing into probationary status or, if it reoccurs, may be subject to dismissal
by the Director of Graduate Studies.

Academic probation is a warning to the student that the quality of work is below
the level which might reasonably be expected to lead to graduation. It is also a
warning that the student will ordinarily be dismissed from the college unless the
student returns to good academic standing by the end of the probationary period.
Students who fall below a cumulative grade point average (GPA) of 3.0 in the
completion of graduate courses, or receive a grade of below a “C” in required
undergraduate courses, will be placed on academic probation. The student will be
required to make satisfactory progress each semester as defined by the program
coordinator and the Director of Graduate Studies until the student returns to the 3.0
threshold, or the student will be dismissed from the program. Normally, students are
expected fo return to good academic standing after a subsequent semester of
enrollment although the student may request a more extended period with approval
from their program coordinator. Students who are on probation should meet with their
program coordinator before registering. Graduate students may be placed on
academic probation only once, barring extraordinary circumstances.

Academic dismissal may occur if academic probation is not resolved within the
prescribed period or a student receives a second grade of a “C” or less in any
graduate course or undergraduate course required as a prerequisite. A student who is
dismissed for academic reasons may appeal in writing to the Director of Graduate
Studies who will take the matter under review with the Graduate Academic
Foundations Committee (GAFC). Appeals from students for reinstatement following
academic dismissal will be decided in one of three ways by the GAFC: reinstatement
to good academic standing; reinstatement to probationary status; or denial of appeal
for reinstatement. If a student has been re-instated on probationary status, and
subsequently dismissed the second time, he or she may not apply for reinstatement. The

SHYNAHOOYd ® SHIOI'TOd DINHAVOV




ACADEMIC POLICIES & PROCEDURES

decision of the GAFC is final and may not be re-appealed. Dismissed students may not
register for graduate or undergraduate classes while an appeal is pending.

Once dismissed from a graduate program, a student may not register for graduate or
undergraduate classes, though after one un-enrolled semester the student may petition the
Vice President for Academic Affairs for admission to the adult undergraduate program.

The following system of grading is used by the college:

Grade
A

A-
B+

C+

*D+
*D
*F
*FX

vl

WP

WF

Quality Points

4.0
3.75
3.5
3.0
2.75
2.5
2.0

1.5
1.0
0.0
0.0

0.0

Highest level of achievement
Exemplary achievement
Consistently superior achievement
Very good

Good

Average

Satisfactory — minimum acceptable grade for
graduate studies

Unsatisfactory
Poor performance
Failure

Failure due to a violation of the college’s Academic
Integrity Policy

A temporary grade given at the discretion of the
instructor and with permission of the coordinator of the
graduate program. An incomplete grade not removed by
the contracted date, or within four months of the end of
the semester in which the IN is given, automatically
becomes an F. Incompletes must be filed in the Office of
Graduate Studies office at least one week before the
beginning of examination week.

Pass

Authorized withdrawal. After the official calendar date
for W, the student who withdraws from a course will
receive either WP or WF.

Withdrawal Passing. Indicates the instructor’s judgment
that a student is achieving a satisfactory or passing
grade at the time of withdrawal. It is given after the
official calendar date for W. It carries no penalty but
gives no credit.

Withdrawal Failing. Indicates the instructor’s judgment
that a student is failing at the time of withdrawal from a
course. It is given after the official calendar date for W.

*No credit earned for final grades of D+, D, F, FX.



Attendance

Regular and punctual attendance is an essential part of the graduate program.
Students are expected to be earnest about their scholastic work and to absent
themselves only for serious reasons. Each instructor determines the course attendance
policy and students should receive a written policy statement at the beginning of the
course. The responsibility for any work missed because of an absence rests entirely
with the student. Students who must be absent for an extended period should notify
the coordinator of the graduate program, who will inform the faculty. Such
notification to the faculty is simply a service. Students must consult faculty members
directly to determine their class standing.

Certificates of Completion

Students who complete graduate non-degree (certification) programs do not receive
a diploma, but students may request a printed certificate of completion by submitting
the proper form to the Office of Graduate Studies by the established deadline. The
form is available from the Office of Graduate Studies or online through the Common
Forms link on the graduate Web site. Such certificates do not signify certification from
any outside agency but indicate only the student’s fulfillment of the requirements for
that college program.

Field Experience and Student Teaching

Students must submit a field placement form for every education course that has
required field experiences for successful completion of the course. The field placement
forms must be submitted by February 15 for fall semester placement and by
September 15 for spring semester placement. Failure to follow this procedure will
delay program completion.

Certification Due Dates

Students must submit the Intent to Seek New Jersey Certification form,
application for certification, and appropriate fee by October 1 for the fall semester,
February 1 for the spring semester, and July 5 for the summer. Failure to follow
this procedure will delay certification.

Certification Procedures —

Superintendent, Principal, Supervisor,

Reading Specialist, Teacher, School Counselor,

Director of School Counseling, ESL

It is the responsibility of the student to contact the college’s Certification Officer in the
semester in which all certification requirements will have been met and to complete
the appropriate paperwork by the established deadline. Completed paperwork will
be forwarded by Caldwell College to the New Jersey Department of Education. The
Certification Officer is located in Werner Hall, room 219.
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Commencement

Degrees are conferred annually on Commencement Day at the close of the spring
semester. In order to participate in commencement exercises, a student must
have completed all degree requirements, with the exception stated below regarding
August grades.

Students completing degree requirements in December may arrange to receive their
diplomas by contacting the Office of the Registrar. These students are eligible to
participate in the May commencement exercises following their degree completion.

All August graduates are eligible to participate in the commencement exercises the
preceding May. These students must, at the time of commencement, be registered in
any courses still needed, must have completed all other requirements for graduation
and have met all financial obligations to the college.

Computer Appropriate Use and Ethics Policy

Students using a college-owned computer or a computer connected to the network are
bound by this policy. Upon application for a college account, students will be asked
to read the policy and return a signed agreement.

Failure to consent to or abide by the terms of the Appropriate Use and Computer
Ethics Policy will result in removal of the right to use college-owned computers and/or
the network.

Course Cancellation Policy
Caldwell College reserves the right to cancel a course for which there is insufficient
enrollment, to limit registration, and to change instructors when necessary.

Course Changes — Add/Drop/Withdrawal

Courses may be added or dropped during the designated period for such changes
as indicated on the college calendar. After a certain date, students wishing to change
their course load may request a withdrawal. Appropriate forms and current deadlines
may be obtained in the Office of the Registrar. No student will be permitted to add,
drop, or withdraw from a course after dates indicated on the college calendar or
without appropriate approvals.

Failure to attend class, even with notice to the instructor, does not constitute an official
withdrawal. Failure to withdraw officially from a course by the deadline
date will result in a grade of “F” for the course.

Tuition refunds will be determined based on the date the appropriate form is signed
and submitted.



Degree Application
All candidates are required to submit an application for graduation well in advance
of their anticipated graduation date. The last day fo file for a degree is as follows:

Expected Date of Graduation  Application Date

May November 1
August February 1
December May 1

Failure to submit an application for graduation by the appropriate deadline may
result in reapplication for the next diploma-award date.

Degree Requirements

Students are required to complete the curriculum prescribed in the college catalog in
effect when they matriculate unless they declare intent to follow requirements of duly
revised programs. To be eligible for graduation with a master’s degree, a student
must satisfactorily complete all of the program requirements with a minimum GPA of
3.0 based upon a possible 4.0 system. It is the student’s responsibility to be aware
of and to meet all graduation requirements.

Delayed Opening/Emergency Closing

If a class is canceled for illness or personal emergency of the professor, every
effort will be made to notify students by phone. The college’s Emergency Closing
telephone number is 973-618-3100. In the event of inclement weather, students and
faculty should call this number or go to the college Web site for information regarding
classes. Students should keep in mind that late afternoon and evening classes are not
necessarily canceled if day classes are. Should the weather improve, graduate
classes may be held. Therefore, this number or the college Web site should be
checked again after 3:00 p.m. for a final decision on class cancellations.

External Courses

Applicants who need undergraduate prerequisites to qualify for admission to a
graduate program or fo meet certification requirements may meet those requirements
through the External Degree program. However, the following conditions apply:

* The applicant must be 23 years of age or older.

* New external students must attend the Saturday morning orientation on the scheduled
Continuing Studies Saturday. New students are limited to a maximum of six credits.

o All students, new and returning, must meet with the professors teaching the classes
they have registered for at the appointed time on Continuing Studies Saturday.

® Graduate students register through the Office of the Registrar for undergraduate
external degree courses.
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There are also graduate external courses offered in the M.B.A. program. Graduate
students registering for these courses are required to attend the scheduled orientation
for that course, held either on a Saturday or weekday evening.

Registrants for any external course should be mindful of differences in procedures and
demands between external and traditional classroom courses. While external courses
offer flexibility, they also require self-discipline, good time management, ability to
work independently, and good reading and writing skills. Students are advised to
select the learning environment that best satisfies their goals and abilities.

Grade Change and Appeal

A final grade may be changed for reasons of error in computation or in transcribing
or in unusual circumstances with written approval of the Director of Graduate Studies.
Any such changes must be made within four months of the posting of the initial grade.

In exceptional circumstances, if a student believes that a grade is unjustified, the
following appeal process can be followed. An attempt must be made to resolve the
matter in a face-to-face meeting with the faculty member. If the student believes that
the situation has not been resolved, the student may meet with the Department Chair
(or the Vice President for Academic Affairs if the faculty member is also the
Department Chair). If the student continues to believe that the resolution is not
satisfactory, he/she may appeal in writing to the Vice President for Academic
Affairs. The appeal will then be heard by the Graduate Academic Foundations
Committee, which may request oral testimony from the parties involved. The final
decision will then be made by the faculty members of the Graduate Academic
Foundations Committee. If the faculty member is not available fo participate in the appeal
process, the department chair shall act as surrogate for the faculty member in the
appeal process. At all times, the burden of proof is on the student to demonstrate that
the final grade does not accurately reflect the student’s performance in the course.

When supported by sufficient evidence, any of the following reasons

may constitute cause for challenging a final grade:

1. The grade was the result of an error on the part of the instructor in calculating,
recording, or reporting a final grade.

2. The grade was awarded in an arbitrary or capricious manner.

3. The grade was the result of unfair discrimination. The student must provide
evidence that the instructor did not apply a consistent grading standard to all
students in the course.

None of the following shall be considered cause for appealing a
final grade:
1. Disagreement with the course requirements established by the professor.

2. Disagreement with the grading standards established by the professor.



3. Disagreement with the instructor’s judgment when applying grading standards,
assuming that the instructor has made a reasonable effort to be fair and consistent
in exercising that judgment.

4. The desire or need of the student to attain a particular grade.

5. Consequences that a student might face as the result of a grade award.

An appeal of a final grade must be made within four months of the
posting of the initial grade.

Grade Reports
At the close of each semester, grade reports will be available online. Report cards
will only be generated if requested by the Office of the Registrar.

Mid-semester grades for students with freshman status will be available on the
web. Upperclass students whose mid-semester grades are below C will be sent a
warning letter.

Incomplete Grades

A temporary grade of Incomplete may be given at the discretion of the instructor and
with the permission of the Director of Graduate Studies. In order to qualify for a grade
of Incomplete, at least 80% of the course work must be satisfactorily completed. An
Incomplete grade that has not been removed by the date indicated on the approval
form for a temporary grade of Incomplete, or within four months of the end of the
semester in which the IN grade is given, automatically becomes a grade of “F”.
Incompletes must be filed in the Office of the Registrar one week before the beginning
of examination week.

Independent Study

Independent Study courses consist of student-designed, faculty-approved, in-depth
courses of study outside the graduate program’s regular course offerings. Such
courses may be pursued only after a proposal has been approved by the instructor,
the coordinator of the graduate program, and the Director of Graduate Studies.

Interruptions of Registration (Leave of Absence)

Students enrolled in a graduate program at Caldwell College are expected to
maintain continuous enrollment until all requirements are completed. Students who
must interrupt their studies for two or more consecutive semesters, excluding summers,
must request a leave of absence from their Program Coordinator in order to remain in
good standing in the program. Students who do not register within four semesters of
the onset of the leave of absence will be dropped from the program. Students wishing
to reenter the program following an absence of two years or more must submit a
request for readmission to the Director of Graduate Studies. Students will be responsible
for the degree requirements in force at the time of readmission. See “Course Changes”
for policies regarding adding, dropping, and withdrawing from classes.
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Publication of Master’s Theses and Capstone Projects

M.A. students in Curriculum and Instruction, Special Education, and Applied Behavior
Analysis will have their capstone project or thesis published digitally by
UMI/ProQuest. The document will be digitized and published on a searchable Web
site hosted by UMI and accessible through the college Web site (Dissertations &
Theses@Caldwell college). Fees applicable to publication and copyright protection
will be billed with tuition for the final capstone course.

Registration

Students are expected to register for all courses online through the college portal at
https://mycaldwell.caldwell.edu at the time indicated on the college calendar. Each
student at Caldwell College receives an ID number and password for login to the
porfal. Students needing assistance should contact the Office of the Registrar. A
schedule of courses and specific registration procedures are available prior to each
registration period. Students who have not met their financial obligations to the
college by the first week of classes will be removed from class rosters. See “Course
Changes” for policies regarding adding, dropping, and withdrawing from classes.

Reinstatement Following Dismissal
See section on “Academic Standing.”

Repeating a Course

A student may repeat a course once without appeal. A student may not repeat that
course a second time without a written appeal to and consent from the Program
Coordinator and Chairperson of the Department offering the graduate degree or
certification program. When a course is repeated, the higher grade will be used in
determining the Grade Point Average. Both grades, however, are shown/recorded
on the transcript.

Student Education Records — Access and Privacy

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) afford eligible students certain
rights with respect to their education records. (An “eligible student” under FERPA is a
student who is 18 years of age or older or who attends a postsecondary institution.)
These rights include:

1. The right to inspect and review the student’s education records within 45 days
after the day Caldwell College receives a request for access. A student should
submit to the registrar a written request that identifies the record(s) the student
wishes to inspect. The registrar will make arrangements for access and notify the
student of the time and place where the records may be inspected. If the records
are not maintained by the registrar, the registrar shall coordinate access to inspect
those records.

2. The right to request the amendment of the student’s education records that the
student believes is inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the student’s
privacy rights under FERPA.


https://mycaldwell.caldwell.edu

A student who wishes to ask Caldwell College to amend a record should write the
registrar, clearly identify the part of the record the student wants changed, and
specify why it should be changed.

If Caldwell College decides not to amend the record as requested, Caldwell
College will notify the student in writing of the decision and the student’s right to
a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding
the hearing procedures will be provided to the student when notified of the right
to a hearing.

3. The right to provide written consent before Caldwell College discloses personally
identifiable information (Pll) from the student’s education records, except to the
extent that FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent. See “Additional
Disclosure Information” below.

4. The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerned
alleged failures by Caldwell College to comply with the requirements of FERPA.
The name and address of the office that administers FERPA is:

Family Policy Compliance Office
U.S. Department of Education
400 Maryland Avenue, SW
Washington, DC 20202

Caldwell College may disclose directory information without the written consent of the
student. Directory information includes the following: names, address, telephone
number, email address, dates of attendance, enrollment status, class, previous
institutions attended, major and minor field of study, awards, honors (including
Dean’s list), degrees conferred including date, past and present participation in
officially recognized activities, student’s photograph, height and weight (for athletes
only), and date and place of birth.

Students may request to withhold disclosure of directory information. To ensure that a
request is properly processed, it must be submitted on the official ‘Request fo Prevent
Disclosure of Directory Information Form,” which is available in the Office of the
Registrar. The request will remain in effect until the student submits signed authorization
to allow disclosure of directory information. Caldwell College assumes that failure on
the part of any student to specifically request on the official form the withholding of
release of directory information indicates individual approval of disclosure.

Additional Disclosure Information

FERPA permits the disclosure of Pll from students’ education records, without consent
of the student, if the disclosure meets certain conditions found in §99.31 of the FERPA
regulations. Except for disclosures to school officials, disclosures related to some
judicial orders or lawfully issued subpoenas, disclosures of directory information, and
disclosures to the student, §99.32 of FERPA regulations requires the institution to
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record the disclosure. Eligible students have a right to inspect and review the record
of disclosures. A postsecondary institution may disclose Pll from the education records
without obtaining prior written consent of the student —

To other school officials within Caldwell College whom Caldwell College has
determined to have legitimate educational interests. A school official is a person
employed by Caldwell College in an administrative, supervisory, academic,
research, or support staff position (including law enforcement unit personnel and
health staff); a person serving on the board of trustees; or a student serving on an
official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee. A school official
has a legitimate educational inferest if the official needs to review an education
record in order fo fulfill his or her professional responsibilities for Caldwell
College. This includes contractors, consultants, volunteers, or other parties to
whom the school has outsourced institutional services or functions, provided that

the conditions listed in §99.31(a)(1)(i)(B)(1) - (a)(1)(i)(B)(2) are met. (§99.31(a)(1))

To officials of another school where the student seeks or intends to enroll, or where
the student is already enrolled if the disclosure is for purposes related to the
student’s enrollment or transfer, subject to the requirements of §99.34.

(§99.31(a)(2))

To authorized representatives